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                             1. Introduction 
 
Unless otherwise explicitly stated, this policy applies specifically to 
the time period prior to delivery of the COBE data to the public, during 
which the COBE Project has specific responsibilities and sole access to 
the data.  It applies to publications defined in the broad sense of any 
release of COBE data outside the COBE team prior to delivery to the NSSDC, 
including press releases, popular and professional articles, whether 
refereed or not, books, circulars, computer files, text, and graphics, and 
lecture content and materials based on information not previously 
released. 
 
The COBE Scientific Publications Policy is designed to meet three 
essential requirements:  COBE publications must be accurate, credit must 
be fair to the authors and other contributors, and people outside the COBE 
project should also be fairly treated.  Moreover, the documentation and 
data products must be produced on schedule, and scientific discoveries 
(the main aim of the Project) should be encouraged.  This is particularly 
important during the period of time prior to delivery of the data to the 
public.  While it is difficult to make a policy which anticipates every 
possibility, it is our intention to give recognition and acknowledgment to 
all contributors to the mission while ensuring that those who have given 
especially generously are especially recognized. This document therefore 
summarizes the rights and responsibilities of the COBE Science Team 
members and their employees and collaborators in the area of data analysis 
and publication.  It is an extension of, and is consistent with, the 
Science Working Group Charter submitted to NASA Headquarters in 1976 and 
subsequent revisions.  A copy is attached.  In this document, the COBE 
Science Team is synonymous with the COBE Science Working Group. 
 
The primary data product of the COBE mission is a set of fully calibrated 
sky maps free of instrumental signatures and free of systematic errors 
over the wavelength bands represented in the COBE instruments.  The sky 
maps are the legacy of the mission.  These will be used initially by 
scientists on the COBE project and ultimately by other scientists to 
investigate cosmology and the astrophysics of more local sources. 
 
A guiding principle of the mission design is the ability to distinguish 
the contributions from cosmological and local astrophysical sources.  The 
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choice of instruments, their spectral coverage, the need for full sky 
coverage, and the integrated analysis of the data from the mission are 
elements in this strategy.  The need for integrated analysis of all three 
instrument data sets leads to a unified science team, without divisions 
between instruments, and all members of the science team have access to 
all of the official COBE products. 
 
The COBE Project is required to produce and deliver to the NSSDC a set of 
fully calibrated sky maps, with instrument anomalies and errors removed, 
and with full documentation of the instruments and data reduction process 
and software.  The Project Data Sets (PDS's, as listed in the Project Data 
Management Plan, the PDMP) will be completed by the COBE Project, and 
delivered to the Science Team as agreed to with NASA Headquarters.  The 
Analyzed Science Data Sets (ASDS's, also listed in the PDMP) will be 
produced by the COBE Project from the PDS's, and are required to be 
delivered to the NSSDC along with the PDS's as agreed to with NASA 
Headquarters. 
                  2. COBE Science Steering Group (CSSG) 
 
The COBE Science Steering Group (CSSG) are the initial members of the COBE 
team selected by NASA Headquarters from the AO6 and AO7 proposals.  The 
team consists of Gulkis, Hauser, Mather, Smoot, Weiss, and Wilkinson, and 
includes the chairman (Weiss), the three Principal Investigators (Hauser, 
Mather, Smoot) and the Project Scientist (Mather). 
 
The CSSG shall: 
 
2.1 Guarantee the accuracy of the Project Data Sets, the Analyzed Science 
Data Sets, and all publications about the COBE and its data issued prior 
to delivery of the data to the NSSDC.  In order to fulfill this 
responsibility, the CSSG shall: 
 
2.1.1 Develop (or cause to be developed) a Science Validation Plan (SVP), 
which will include not only the validation of the PDS's but also the 
validation of the ASDS's,  
 
2.1.2 Ensure the compliance of the responsible scientists and contractors 
to the SVP, 
 
2.1.3 Develop (or cause to be developed) thorough documentation, 
describing both Project and Analyzed Science Data Sets, including detailed 
characterization of their accuracy and limitations, and review this 
documentation for accuracy.  This documentation must be ready for public 
release at the time of delivery of the data sets to the NSSDC. 
 
2.1.4 Carefully review all publications and publicly presented materials 
prior to presentation or submission for publication, as described below 
under the heading of Publications and Lecture Materials Clearance.  In 
this case "public" is taken to mean both the general public and the 
scientific community outside the COBE Project. 
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The CSSG shall also: 
 
2.2 Guarantee that the text, authorship, and references and acknowledgment 
lists of each publication fully and fairly represent the contributions 
made to the publication, consistent with this policy document. 
 
2.3 Decide on any issues of disputed credit or authorship by majority vote 
of the CSSG.  If there is a tie, the Chairman shall decide. 
 
2.4 Select a Data Analysis Coordinator (DAC) and a Data Team Leader (DTL). 
The CSSG has selected N. Boggess as the DAC, and E. Wright as the DTL. 
The primary distinction is that the DAC role is managerial, while the DTL 
role is technical. 
 
2.5 Define a limited initial set of publications, intended to represent 
the first discovery papers.  This initial set is intended to be completed 
shortly after the end of the cryogen life, on the assumption that the 
software works well. 
 
                          3. COBE Science Team 
 
The COBE Science Team consists of Gulkis, Hauser, Mather, Smoot, Weiss, 
and Wilkinson, and the following additional Co-Investigators: Bennett, 
Boggess, Cheng, Dwek, Janssen, Kelsall, Lubin, Meyer, Moseley, Murdock, 
Shafer, Silverberg, and Wright.  The NASA Program Scientist serves as an 
ex officio member of the Science Team.  They shall: 
 
3.1 Carry out specific investigations and write specific publications in 
accord with tasks assigned by the Principal Investigators and/or in 
support of the SVP and SIP, with resources and schedules determined in 
negotiation of contracts with the Project Scientist office, 
 
3.2 Provide copies of technical and scientific reports to the DAC in 
accordance with the tasks as negotiated, 
 
3.3 Notify the DAC of intended or proposed investigations or publications, 
 
3.4 Show and explain this Publications Policy to both present and 
potential collaborators, students, and contractors, and obtain their 
commitment to provide specific assistance or products as well as their 
agreement with the policy, prior to giving them access to actual COBE 
flight data,  
 
3.5 Obtain approval from the CSSG prior to giving access to COBE data to 
such collaborators, students, and contractors,  
 
3.6 Notify the DAC promptly of the names of any collaborators, students, 
and contractors to whom data have been made available, 
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3.7 Protect the COBE data from unauthorized use, including protecting 
computer files and passwords, and setting up effective methods to allow 
sharing of data within the group while preventing external access, 
 
3.8 Submit copies of lecture materials they use to the DAC in accordance 
with the approval requirements described below. 
 
3.9 Notify the Science Team and the DAC of proposed publications and 
authorship lists prior to initiating the writing, and invite the Science 
Team members to collaborate. 
 
The Science Team members may: 
 
3.10 Have access to the archive data for all the instruments and the 
spacecraft, 
 
3.11 Speak publicly about the COBE and its data, providing the materials 
shown have been properly cleared, as described below, 
 
3.12 Write articles for publication, and submit them for publication 
following the reviews described below, 
 
3.13 Make agreements with other Science Team members to collaborate on 
articles or research projects, 
 
3.14 Write articles as co-author with anyone in the further interpretation 
of already published COBE data, providing that resulting publications on 
which the Science Team member is a co-author shall be reviewed and 
authorship assigned by the same process as regular COBE publications.  The 
intent of this policy is to permit collaboration, ensure accuracy, and 
preserve a team spirit, since a COBE Science Team member will be assumed 
by readers to be speaking for the Science Team because of his access to 
the entire data base. 
 
The Science Team members may not unilaterally: 
 
3.15 Make any agreement guaranteeing a student or anyone else an exclusive 
right to a research topic or authorship of an article based on COBE data. 
Any such agreement would have to be presented to the CSSG for prior 
approval. 
 
                        4. Credit and Authorship 
 
It is the policy of the Science Team that: 
 
4.1 The primary author of each COBE publication shall be listed first in 
the authorship list.  This is not necessarily the person who initiates the 
writing or organizes the writing.  Any disputes shall be decided by the 
CSSG. 
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4.2 Any Science Team member who writes or contributes substantially to any 
part of the publication shall be included in the authorship list, if that 
person so chooses. 
 
4.3 Anyone who is listed as an author of a publication must read and 
review the entire publication in a timely manner, as prescribed in 
procedures to be established by the DAC. 
 
4.4 Students, collaborators, software contractors, and managers may be co- 
authors of publications submitted after the initial set to be defined by 
the CSSG, as stated in Section 2.5.  Earlier authorship based on 
contribution is possible and would require special approval by the CSSG. 
Such co-authorship privileges shall not be granted to anyone not engaged 
in production of specific deliverable COBE products.  Such persons may 
also speak publicly about the COBE provided that they use approved lecture 
materials. 
 
             5. Publications and Lecture Materials Clearance 
 
In order for COBE publications, data, lecture, or press release materials 
to be made public prior to NSSDC delivery, they must be: 
 
5.1 Made available in hardcopy or computer form to the DAC prior to the 
public release, with adequate (to be defined) lead time, 
 
5.2 Cleared with the DAC as meeting the required reviews for the specific 
materials, 
 
5.3 Consistent with the Public Affairs Plan, to be negotiated with NASA 
Headquarters, regarding press releases. 
 
In the case of interviews with news organizations, and conversations with 
colleagues outside the COBE Team, the COBE team members shall avoid 
talking about subjects not already approved. 
 
The review requirements to be enforced by the DAC are: 
 
5.4 Publications, including lecture materials and press releases, 
describing instrument-specific hardware descriptions, calibration 
procedures, and calibration data shall be approved by the respective 
Principal Investigator or his designee, and by the Data Team Leader (DTL), 
or his designee. 
 
5.5 Publications and press releases derived from sky data shall be 
reviewed (as a minimum) by all 6 members of the CSSG, and by the Data Team 
Leader.  This function may be delegated providing the reviewers are 
willing to be co-authors on the resulting documents.  Authors must allow 
adequate time for the necessary reviews.  In the event of major 
disagreement among the reviewers, the Data Team Leader shall decide, with 
the possibility of appeal to the Science Steering Group Chairman. 
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5.6 Lecture materials derived from sky data shall be approved by the DTL 
and by the Principal Investigators or their designees for the respective 
instruments. New lecture materials which are simple rearrangements of 
previously approved text and graphics need not be re-approved, but must be 
submitted to the DAC for the record. 
 
To facilitate the giving of lectures, the DAC will maintain a file of 
approved materials, both graphics and text, and will distribute them to 
COBE team members on request. 
 
                  6. Role of Data Analysis Coordinator 
 
As described above, the DAC is the key manager of the COBE analysis 
effort.  The DAC shall: 
 
6.1 Receive and distribute reports from Team members on the tasks, 
 
6.2 Establish procedures for the review of publications, and guidelines 
for authors, 
 
6.3 Ensure that the established review procedures are followed, 
 
6.4 Keep records of the names of people who have access to COBE data, 
 
6.5 Keep and distribute sets of approved public COBE materials. 
 
                     7. Role of the Data Team Leader 
 
The DTL role is primarily technical.  The DTL shall: 
 
7.1 Review all publications having to do with COBE data, prior to their 
release, 
 
7.2 On behalf of the CSSG, define the Science Validation Plan, and have it 
reviewed and approved by the CSSG, 
 
7.3 Review the adherence to the Science Validation Plan prior to 
publication of COBE data. 
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          8. Appendix - COBE SWG Charter and submission letter 
 
 
693.2                                                         Jan 11, 1980 
 
TO:            NASA Headquarters 
               Attention: Office of Space Science 
                          Dr. Nancy Boggess/SC-7 
 
FROM:          Sciences Directorate 
               Laboratory for Extraterrestrial Physics 
 
SUBJECT:       Cosmic Background Explorer Charter 
 
REFERENCE:     Letters of February 6, 1979, File No. 5605, and May 1, 
               1979, File 9611.  (This is a second revision in response to 
               informal comments from NASA Headquarters.) 
 
I am enclosing a copy of the Cobe Charter.  This Charter was requested by 
NASA Headquarters at the Cobe Science Working Group (SWG) meetings.  The 
Charter represents the SWG's understanding of their roles and 
responsibilities, and their relationship to NASA, throughout the Cobe 
mission.  It was drafted by the Cobe SWG appointed by NASA Headquarters 
(R. Weiss, S. GUlkis, D. Wilkinson, G. Smoot, M. Hauser, and J. Mather). 
It has been reviewed by the Cobe Project Office (G. Longanecker) and by 
the GSFC Sciences Director (G. Pieper). 
 
The Charter identifies the roles of a Science Working Group leader and 
three Principal Investigators to be appointed by NASA with 
responsibilities described in the Charter.  The Science Working Group also 
unanimously recommends that the following individuals be appointed to 
these positions:  
 
       a.  Science Working Group Leader: Rainer Weiss of the Massachusetts 
INstitute of Technology. 
 
       b.  Principal Investigator on the Differential Microwave 
Radiometers (DMR) instrument:  George Smoot of the University of 
California, Berkeley. 
 
       c.  Principal Investigator on the Diffuse Infrared Background 
Experiment (Dirbe): Michael Hauser of the GSFC. 
 
       d.  Principal Investigator on the Far Infrared Absolute 
Spectrophotometer (FIRAS):  John Mather of the GSFC. 
 
We submit these recommendations with full knowledge of the 
responsibilities implied and described in the Charter.  We request timely 
consideration of the Charter and official recognition of the above 
recommendations. 
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John C. Mather 
Cobe Project Scientist 
 
cc: R. Weiss/MIT 
    S. Gulkis/JPL 
    D. Wilkinson/Princ. U. 
    G. Smoot/LBL 
    R. Smylie/Code 100 
    G. Pieper/Code 600 
    N. Ness/Code 690 
    M. Mumma/Code 693.2 
    M. Hauser/Code 693.2 
    Mailroom/251.2 
693.2/JM/pb:12/14/79 
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                              COBE CHARTER 
 
The purpose of this charter is to establish the organizational structure 
of the Cobe Science Working Group, to identify its responsibilities, and 
to set policy guidelines for the implementation and operation of the 
mission and the release of the results. 
 
Organization 
 
On the basis of proposals selected competitively in response to A.O. 6 and 
7, NASA appointed a Science Working Group (SWG) which consists of  
 
                           S. Gulkis 
                           M. Hauser 
                           J. Mather 
                           G. Smoot 
                           R. Weiss 
                           D. Wilkinson 
 
and, as an ad hoc member, the NASA Program Scientist, N. Boggess. 
 
Members of the Working Group have been appointed with the expectation that 
they will serve for the entire mission.  If a member leaves the Working 
Group, a replacement may be appointed by NASA upon consideration of the 
recommendation of the Group. 
 
The Group Leader, chosen from the Working Group, is appointed by NASA upon 
recommendation of the Working Group.  In the event the Group Leader is 
unable to continue in that capacity, his replacement, based on 
consideration of the recommendation of the Working Group, would be 
appointed by NASA.  NASA will appoint, upon consideration of the 
recommendation of the Working Group, a Principal Investigator for each 
experiment.  The Principal Investigators will be members of the Science 
Working Group.  All SWG members will be co-Investigators for all 
experiments on which they are not Principal Investigators.  NASA will also 
appoint a Project Scientist, who shall be a member of the Science Working 
Group.  Additional scientists, hereafter designated Participating 
Scientists, may be included at the recommendation of an SWG member and 
approval of the SWG.  The responsibilities of Participating Scientists and 
rights with respect to data access and authorship shall be decided by the 
SWG on an individual basis. 
 
Responsibilities of the Science Working Group 
 
The SWG will assist NASA and the project in working out the detailed 
scientific requirements of the mission and the mission profile, and will 
be responsible for generating the final data products and for their 
initial scientific interpretation.  In particular, the roles of the SWG 
shall include: 
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       a.  definition of the scientific objectives of the mission; 
 
       b.  definition of the technical and scientific requirements on the 
instruments and spacecraft to meet the scientific objectives; 
 
       c.  definition of scientific requirements for mission operations 
and support; 
 
       d.  scientific data analysis, interpretation, and publication of 
results. 
 
Responsibilities of the Principal Investigator 
 
The Principal Investigators will, in addition to their other roles as 
members of the SWG, participate actively with the Goddard Space Flight 
Center (GSFC) in the definition, design, development, test, launch, and 
orbital operation phases of activity and will assume the total 
responsibility and accountability for the scientific integrity and 
technical adequacy of their respective instruments.  In particular, each 
Principal Investigator will: 
 
       a.  Prepare an Instrument Definition Report defining the functional 
requirements and conceptual configuration of his instrument; 
 
       b.  Participate in and approve a detailed instrument specification 
prepared by GSFC; 
 
       c.  Concur in a detailed instrument development plan prepared by 
the GSFC; 
 
       d.  Participate in the instrument design, specifically to assure 
optimization of the instrumentation within the programmatic constraints; 
 
       e.  Participate in cost/schedule and system design reviews for the 
instrument; 
 
       f.  Concur in and approve changes resulting from design reviews 
that affect the performance of the instrument; 
 
       g.  Participate and concur in the definition of those parts of the 
test program that are crucial to the verification of the instrument 
performance; 
 
       h.  Participate in, and assist in understanding, the results of the 
test program; 
 
       i.  Define the key items to be calibrated so that the requirements 
of the experiment can be met; 
 
       j.  Accept the instrument as capable of meeting the functional 
requirements from a science standpoint; 
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       k.  Participate in the development of the mission operations plan 
and the pre- and post-launch test activities necessary to support the 
plan; 
 
       l.  Define data reduction requirements for his experiment. 
 
Role of the Project Scientist 
 
The Project Scientist is responsible for assuring coordination between and 
satisfactory accomplishment of the scientific objectives of the mission 
and its individual experiments.  He evaluates all scientific requirements 
placed on the Project and provides scientific guidance to the Project 
Manager.  He reviews the implementation of individual instruments to 
ensure consistency with the experiment objectives.  He reviews the 
spacecraft weight, power, space, and telemetry assignments among 
experiments, operations plans, and data acquisition and processing 
requirements to ensure that the total system plan is consistent with the 
overall scientific objectives.  He reviews the data processing plan 
developed by the SWG to assure that the scientific results of the mission 
are expeditiously produced.  In carrying out these responsibilities, he 
provides information to, and receives information and advice from, the 
SWG.  He seeks the concurrence of the SWG in decisions significantly 
affecting the scientific product of the mission, but may make independent 
recommendations in addition if he wishes. 
 
Role of the Science Working Group Leader 
 
The Group Leader is the chairman of and spokesman for the SWG.  He is 
responsible for assuring that the responsibilities of the SWG, as defined 
above, are met.  To this end he appoints individuals or teams to 
accomplish specific tasks as needed.  He is responsible for the planning 
and implementation of suitable communication between the SWG and the 
scientific community at large.  In the event of irreconcilable controversy 
within the SWG concerning inputs to the Project Scientist or issues 
pertaining to data dissemination public presentation of the results of the 
Cobe mission, the Group Leader's judgment will be binding. 
 
Financial Relationships 
 
All financial matters are to be handled by contracts with the institutions 
representing each non-civil service member and their Technical Officers at 
Goddard.  Non-civil service Participating Scientists will be supported as 
needed through the contract of their sponsoring SWG member.  Significant 
budget and manpower issues will be discussed with the SWG insofar as they 
may impact mission scientific and technical objectives, but the Project 
Manager will have full responsibility for the control of these resources. 
 
Publication Policy 
 
The results of the mission will be a set of maps of the sky on several 
angular scales over a wide range of the electromagnetic frequency 
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spectrum.  The maps will yield measurements of the angular distribution 
and spectrum of the cosmic background as well as the spectrum and angular 
distribution of emission from astrophysical sources of more local origin. 
The correlation of the various maps allows measurements of the properties 
of the cosmic background well into the "noise" produced by local 
astrophysical sources.  The interdependence of the data gathered by the 
COBE instruments argues for a collaborative process of data analysis and 
publication. 
 
In order to encourage and recognize participation in the Cobe project, 
members of the SWG and the Participating Scientists will have proprietary 
rights to the data for a period of (1 year) after receipt of the reduced 
data from the complete mission.   Following this (1 year) period, reduced 
data in a format usable by the scientific community will be deposited with 
the U. S. National Space Science Data Center. 
 
The intent is to release sky maps, first analysis of the data, and 
relevant instrument descriptions as joint publications of the Science 
Working Group and others who have contributed to each specific 
publication.  For a period of (1 year) after receipt of reduced data from 
the complete mission, all publications and talks by SWG and Participating 
Scientists based on Cobe data must have the prior approval of the SWG. 
All descriptive publications of the Cobe project prior to the execution of 
the Cobe mission must also have SWG approval. 


